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Four young white Southwest Philadelphia men were arrested yesterday and 
charged with setting a Dec. 12 fire in a home in their neighborhood that a 
black couple had vacated because of racial tensions. 
 
 
 "The plot was hatched when a number of people stood on a corner in 
Southwest Philadelphia and were drinking" on the night the fire was set, 
Wayne G. Davis, head of the Philadelphia FBI office, said in announcing  the 
arrests during a news conference yesterday.A state of emergency, which 
prohibited gatherings of more than four people in the racially tense 
neighborhood, had been ordered Nov. 22 and was in effect on the night of the 
fire. 
 
 
A law enforcement source said that as many as 15 people came and went on 
that corner - at Theodore and Millick Streets, a block and a half from the 
burned home - on the night of the fire, but that it was uncertain  whether 
more than four had gathered at any one time. 
 
 
The home, in the 2500 block of South 61st Street near Elmwood Avenue, had 
been the scene of a Nov. 20 demonstration by more than 400 whites protesting 
the presence of its newly arrived black owners, Charles Williams  and 
Marietta Bloxom. 
 
 
The FBI yesterday arrested  George W. Stewart, 25, of the 2500 block of 
South Edgewood Street; Thomas R. O'Donnell, 22, of the 2500 block of South 
Millick Street; Vincent J. Callahan, 22, of the 2600 block of South  61st 
Street, and an 18-year-old who was not named because he was a juvenile at 
the time of the incident. 
 
 
They were charged with violating the civil rights of the black family and 
with destruction of government property - the house of the black family. 
The Veterans Administration had sold the house to the family and  then took 
it back after the demonstration. 
 
 



Federal authorities said that the 18-year-old would be prosecuted as a 
juvenile and that federal law prohibited identification of juveniles. 
 
 
Law enforcement sources, however, identified him as James Robinson, of the 
2900 block of South Dewey Street. 
 
 
"I would like to believe," Davis said, that "there is a clear message that 
has been sent here that local law enforcement authorities and federal law 
enforcement authorities will go to the ends of the earth to  ensure civil 
rights are protected." 
 
 
According to an affidavit released yesterday, Callahan told FBI officials 
that the four entered the house at about 9 p.m. Dec. 12 "with the intention 
of setting the house on fire." 
 
 
Davis, special agent in charge of the FBI's Philadelphia office, said 
''entry was made through a rear door; they kicked the door in and made it 
through that way." 
 
 
According to the statement, Callahan told the FBI "he threw approximately 
one gallon of gasoline into the area of the living room just adjacent to the 
front windows of the house." 
 
 
Davis said the gasoline had been purchased "at an area gas station," but he 
did not say who bought it. 
 
 
Callahan told authorities that "while he, O'Donnell and (the juvenile) moved 
to the kitchen area in the rear of the house, George Stewart remained in the 
living room, where he ignited the gasoline with a match." 
 
 
Yesterday morning, Davis said, Stewart was arrested at a girlfriend's house, 
O'Donnell was arrested at the place where he worked and Callahan surrendered 
to law enforcement authorities. 
 
 
During a bail hearing yesterday afternoon before U.S. Magistrate William F. 
Hall Jr., Stewart, identified in an FBI statement as the one who actually 
lit the fire, was ordered held without bail; bail for O'Donnell  was set at 



$10,000, and Callahan was released on an unsecured bond of $50,000. 
 
 
Assistant U. S. Attorney Jeanne Damirgian said the juvenile had appeared at 
an earlier hearing before Hall and had been released to the custody of his 
family. 
 
 
A hearing was set for Jan. 16 before U.S. Magistrate Tullio G. Leomporra in 
U.S. District Court. 
 
 
Stewart has not been employed since early in 1985 and has no other assets 
than $15 in a checking account, according to a financial affidavit Hall read 
at the hearing. 
 
 
O'Donnell told Hall that he earned $560 a month and had been employed at the 
same place for two years, but did not say what he did. He told Hall he had a 
savings account of about $350 and contributed $50 a week  to his parents, 
with whom he lives. 
 
 
Callahan's court-appointed lawyer, F. Michael Medway, told Hall that 
Callahan had earned from $2,500 to $3,000 in 1985 and that his most recent 
employment was a two-week stint for a roofer in Delaware County. 
 
 
Hall noted that both Callahan and O'Donnell had told investigators that they 
had drinking problems, and he ordered both to seek counseling for those 
problems. 
 
 
Because Callahan had helped break the case, Damirgian said after the 
hearing, he was treated the most leniently. 
 
 
The one-alarm fire, reported at about 9.45 p.m. Dec. 12  and brought under 
control at 10 p.m., damaged the front of the house extensively, police said 
at the time. 
 
 
Fire Commissioner William C. Richmond said during yesterday's news 
conference that the fire "did damage four adjacent houses." 
 
 



The house had been under 24-hour surveillance at the time the fire was set, 
police said. 
 
 
U.S. Attorney Edward S.G. Dennis said yesterday, "We don't have any reason 
to believe that the police officers  . . . patrolling that area  . . . were 
not patrolling that area according to their instructions." 
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